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Filmmakers such as Grace Lee and Justin Lin excite Okada as 
well.  They fit less tightly into the mold of “either/or,” art “vs.” 
social message/social critique dichotomy.  Okada expounds 
upon the self-reflexivity and transnational discourse in their 
contemporary work, for example, in The Grace Lee Project, Finish-
ing the Game, Better Luck Tomorrow, and American Zombie.  Such 
discussions seem to connect more with someone like Renee Taji-
ma-Peña, who helped found and grow the movement, and who 
suggests both in her writing and her films that plurality within 
Asian America is key.  Another relevant connection is Peter Feng, 
who published early on about Chan Is Missing and Asian Ameri-
can identity as a process of becoming rather than as a state of 
being.  In other words, Okada comes to assimilate the notion of 
multiplicity towards the end of the book, as she widens her own 
initial frame of Asian American filmmaking history.  Perhaps just 
as the title of her book includes “institutions” and “movements,” 
so too can history be made plural.

L.S. Kim
University of California, Santa Cruz

alieN Capital:  asiaN raCializatioN aNd the loGiC of settler 
ColoNial Capitalism.  By Iyko Day (Durham, North Carolina:  
Duke University Press, 2016.  256 pp.  hardcover, $89.95; soft-
cover, $24.95).

What role do racialized migrants play within white settler co-
lonialism?  Are slaves, indentured laborers, and refugees “set-
tlers” in the binary Native/settler framework of settler colonial-
ism?  These questions drive Iyko Day’s exploration through her 
groundbreaking first book, Alien Capital:  Asian Racialization and 
the Logic of Settler Colonial Capitalism.  Day deftly retheorizes the 
history and logic of settler colonialism by examining its intersec-
tion with capitalism and the racialization of Asian immigrants to 
Canada and the United States.  She explores how the historical 
alignment of Asian bodies and labor with capital’s abstract di-
mensions became one of settler colonialism’s foundational and 
defining features.  This alignment allowed white settlers to gloss 
over and erase their complicity with capitalist exploitation from 
their collective memory.

Day provides extensive theoretical analyses of racial capital 
and settler colonialism, demonstrating that the Asian subject in 
North America “personifies abstract processes of value forma-
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tion anchored by labor” (8).  Economic efficiency has constantly 
been associated with Asian racialization:  Denigrated as “cheap” 
labor in the nineteenth century and valued as “efficient” in the 
twenty-first, Asians are aligned with “abstract labor,” a concept 
that anchors Marx’s labor theory of value.  As an aesthetic di-
mension, Asians give human shape to the abstract circuits of 
capitalism that are unrepresentable, which is similar to how Jews 
came to personify processes internal to finance capital under Na-
tional Socialism.  She illustrates this through a case in Canada 
where an Asian-looking woman scientist represented capital on a 
newly designed Canadian banknote.  The design, however, was 
ultimately rejected and the scientist was redrawn to appear Cau-
casian, suggesting the association of Asians with “bad capital.”  
Day demonstrates that “the contemporary economism of Asian 
racial form [‘model minority’] does not represent a break from 
the past [‘yellow peril’] but rather is a part of a continuum of set-
tler colonial capitalism and its racial formations” (7).

Through an analysis of a varied archive of literary and vi-
sual cultural texts by Asian American and Asian Canadian art-
ists, Day maps a “transnational genealogy of settler colonialism’s 
capitalist logics” (7).  Each chapter explores how settler colo-
nialism aligns Asians with an abstract dimension of capitalism 
through an ideology of white settler romantic anticapitalism that 
serves to rationalize the settler colonial elimination of Native 
peoples and the exploitation of alien labor.  Day argues that the 
existing approach to settler colonialism as a Native/settler bina-
ry does not wholly account for the economic modalities of Asian 
racialized labor (as reworked and exposed by the artists she ana-
lyzes).  Day alternatively formulates a “dynamic triangulation of 
Native, settler, and alien positions” (19), and explores the role of 
alien labor in the logics of settler colonialism.  Complicating an 
Indigenous-settler binary, this book’s focus on the settler colonial 
alien follows Jodi Byrd’s method of “disrupt[ing] the dialectics of 
settler/native, master/slave, colonizer/colonized” (24).

Chapter one establishes the book’s foundational claim that 
the economism of Asian racialization arises from a temporal 
alignment of Chinese bodies with abstract labor.  Day examines 
depictions of Chinese railroad labor in the 1880s through Rich-
ard Fung’s experimental film Dirty Laundry:  A History of Heroes 
and Maxine Hong Kingston’s memoir/novel China Men.  In 
chapter two, Day builds on the abstract dimension of capitalist 
social relations personified by Chinese labor by turning to the 
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concrete dimensions of capitalist social relations embodied in ar-
tistic depictions of the settler landscape.  Here, she focuses on 
photography by Tseng Kwong Chi and Jin-me Yoon, arguing that 
their “photographic citations of 1920s- and 1930s-era landscape 
art parody its romanticization of whiteness-as-nature during a 
heightened period of Asian immigrant restriction” (38).

Day moves to filmic and literary responses to Japanese in-
ternment in the 1940s in chapter three, and focuses on the con-
sequences of an increasingly unnatural, mechanical abstraction 
of Asian racialization through the expulsion, internment, and 
relocation of Japanese Americans and Japanese Canadians.  Ana-
lyzing Joy Kogawa’s novel Obasan and Rea Tajiri’s film History 
and Memory, Day argues that the association of Japanese labor 
with modernizing displacements of technological innovation 
fed a perception that Japanese labor monopolized the creation of 
relative surplus-value, which is further indicative of white set-
tler romantic anticapitalism.  In chapter four, Day examines the 
persistent and evolving economism of Asian racialization in the 
post-exclusion era after the U.S. and Canada removed race-based 
immigration criteria.  She suggests, through her interpretation of 
Ken Lum’s sculpture Four Boats Stranded:  Red and Yellow, Black 
and White and a reading of Karen Tei Yamashita’s novel Tropic of 
Orange, that the neoliberal border is “a central motor for the ex-
panded fulfillment of a settler colonial mode of production that 
relies on a disposable migrant labor system” (39).

Settler colonialism is often ignored in accounts of Asian im-
migration and racialization, which makes Alien Capital a valuable 
resource.  It builds upon existing scholarship, particularly Can-
dice Fujikane and Jonathan Y. Okamura’s edited collection, Asian 
Settler Colonialism:  From Local Governance to the Habits of Everyday 
Life in Hawaiʻi.  While the role of Asians in Hawaiʻi specifically 
gives rise to the concept of Asian settler colonialism, the role of 
Asians within white settler colonialism in the continental United 
States and Canada has yet to be extensively addressed until now.  
Previous work tracing the racial formation of Asians have relied 
on troubling the black/white binary, but as Day notes, the prob-
lem with such an approach is that it is dependent on a founda-
tional system of antiblackness.  Given Canada’s absent history of 
slavery and plantation labor, a transnational U.S.-Canada archive 
allows Day to complicate previous U.S. formulations of the Asian 
subject and explore the relationship between Asian racialization 
and settler colonialism.  However, utilizing the continental fram-



A
m

er
as

ia
 J
o
u
rn

al
 

2
0
1
6

166

ing of “North America” to describe the transnational U.S.-Cana-
da archive conveniently leaves out Mexico.  The question of how 
the Mexican subject may inform or complicate the triangulation 
of Native, settler, and alien positions is unclear, but it could offer 
an exciting direction to further explore the relationships between 
capitalism, racialization, and settler colonialism.

Sumiko Braun
University of California, Los Angeles


